July 14, 2015
The Emmett City Council held a regular meeting at 501 E. Main Street, Emmett, Idaho.

Mayor Petrie called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Mayor Petrie led the Pledge of Allegiance.

Pastor Al Cinnamon offered the Community Invocation.
Council Present:  Mayor Gordon Petrie, Councilmen John Sanuy, Jefferson Jenkins, Dave Hodges, Tona Henderson and Stephen Frey. Councilman Michelle Welch was absent.
Staff Present:  Counselor Jake Sweeten, City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley, Police Chief Steve Nebeker, Librarian Alyce Kelley, Systems Administrator Mike Knittel, Building Official Brian Sullivan, City Planner Brad Clark and Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans.
Public Present: Helen & Howard Newberry, 701 Monte Vista Dr; Nora Nebeker, 798 S Hawthorn Ave; Marta Henry; Carl Porter, Sawtooth Land Surveying; Barbara Hugeunin, 3875 Fuller; Alan & Gail Pate; Diana Baird, Messenger Index; Sue Vahlberg, 603 E Main St.
Amendments to the Agenda

Mayor Petrie asked to strike Item 2 under New Business.
Councilman Henderson made a motion to accept the agenda as amended. Councilman Sanuy seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
PUBLIC HEARING

Rezone Application – Sawtooth Land Surveying

Development Agreement – Sawtooth Land Surveying

Mayor Petrie opened the Public Hearing at 7:04 p.m.

City Planner Brad Clark addressed the Council. The rezone area in question is directly west of Roe Anne’s, adjacent to what was the frame shop and looked like part of the frame shop. Dale Cooper has owned it for years and there had been an agreement that it would be for parking and it can continue to be that way, even though it is zoned for residential. It has always has been zoned for duplex. Planner Clark said when Tractor Supply took interest in the property, they realized this was zoned for residential, and a residential zone was not going to get them what they wanted that strip to be used for, which was outdoor retail display. They wanted a fenced area where their customers could walk across 10th Street and do some more shopping in this enclosed area. Planner Clark said because of that, they had to rezone the property to commercial since the residential zone would not allow that outdoor display area. They filed for the rezone application and throughout that process, Planner Clark felt that if you look at the commercial zone in the City’s code, and you go right down the list, you realize there is a lot of stuff you can do in the commercial zone without notifying any neighbors such as recycling centers, 24 hour operations and many other things that people in the area would not appreciate. Idaho does not have anything such as conditional rezoning. You have to use a development agreement in order to condition a rezone. Planner Clark said he talked with Carl Porter, who was present and representing the applicant. They filed a development agreement and that development agreement has six or seven conditions in it that would run with this property if Council decides to approve it. 

Planner Clark said the heart and soul of the development agreement is in the last couple of pages in Exhibit B, and that is what the Zoning Commission focused on. He said the Zoning Commission did have one person testify at their meeting and that should be on the cover sheet Council received. It was Dale Young who was the owner of the frame shop property. He came to the first meeting and basically testified in a neutral position with some concerns on what the fence is going to look like between the two properties, particularly when it is going to be an outdoor display and they were looking at an eight foot fence versus the city standard of a six foot fence. Planner Clark said that is the main outstanding question tonight, besides the Council’s decision on both of these, and he recommends they make two separate motions, since they are two separate applications. He thinks it has to do with the standard ordinance height for a fence, which is six foot, versus the opposed eight foot. The Zoning Commission’s recommendation to the Council is that the applicant should submit in writing, before this meeting, a request for that eight foot fence.
Planner Clark said he has a request from Sawtooth Land Surveying to do an eight foot fence around that area. He said the main issue with that is at the intersection of the property line and Commercial. Right now there is no driveway that comes off of the front side of the old frame shop. When you are going down Commercial it is just curbing and you enter the property just by the sidewalk. There is no driveway. City Planner said the reason he is saying that is City Code states if you have a driveway and a street, you have to bring your fence back, so if you are coming in and out of the driveway you can see. If you put an eight foot fence right up to Commercial, that is not going to work in terms of clear vision. There is no driveway there, so there is no requirement for a clear vision triangle. If there is a driveway built, they would have to do that. Mayor Petrie asked Planner Clark if he has seen the striping on the driveway, and asked if the Young’s live there anymore. Planner Clark said they do not live there. Mayor Petrie asked if that was even their property anymore. Planner Clark was not sure, but the applicant would probably know. It was determined the Young’s still own the property.
Planner Clark said with what the Council had before them tonight, it basically says that Tractor Supply and/or their representative must work with the landowner to come up with a fence that will work for both parties, rather than the City dictating what that will be. Then they will have to bring that forward and get that agreed upon. If they don’t then it will come back to Council to decide what it is. Planner Clark said technically, under today’s City Code, they cannot require that clear vision triangle because there isn’t physically a driveway there. He said it is an agreement, if they want to put it in there and/or Mr. Young says its fine, the applicant should agree to that as well. Planner Clark said the biggest issue there is safety and security of the products that are going to be in that enclosed area, and if you drop it down to three foot high that does not do a lot of good. He said there are other options like chain link they can see through, but they need safety at that intersection. Planner Clark said similarly, there is already a clear vision triangle on the corner of 10th and Commercial built into their plan and they have already asked for one at the alley and 10th, so that when you are pulling out or coming in to the alley there is more safety than putting a big eight foot fence there. He said it is really the design, and it is not complicated. The main issue is the one with the house and the agreement between the two property owners. Planner Clark said hopefully, that can be clarified tonight.
Councilman Frey asked if any landscaping was proposed for this lot. Planner Clark said there is no landscaping proposed. Councilman Frey asked how close it would be to the house. Planner Clark said it is proposed on the property line. Councilman Frey asked how close the property line was. Planner Clark said he did not know what the exact distance is. Councilman Jenkins said he was reading the request was for vinyl or wood fence rather than chain link, and he was curious on how that discussion was going between the two parties. Councilman Jenkins said generally, for a business like that, they prefer chain link so they can see through. He said if Council is setting this up for them to resolve, he wanted to make sure it is an amicable path. Planner Clark said he had a conversation late last week with Jeremy Terry who is with Emmett Partners and represents the owner, and they are very open to what the fencing type is. They had not made a final decision, at least one they were willing to tell the City. Planner Clark said that is all he had, unless Council has specific questions from staff on the report.
Mayor Petrie asked if Mr. Porter would like to come testify. Carl Porter, 2030 S. Washington, from Sawtooth Land Surveying said that Planner Clark pretty much covered everything. Mr. Porter said he would like to point out, as Planner Clark did, that a six foot fence, and he hopes Council would take this into consideration, does not offer very much for security in that open display area. He said he hopes in thinking this process through, Council will entertain the thought of letting them do an eight foot fence. He said Jeremy is open to letting them work with Mr. Young in any way he needs to in order to expedite this fence line. He said he knows Mr. Young is very anxious to get it done. Mr. Porter said he told Mr. Young tonight that they are just waiting on a decision from the Council, so if Council does not have any questions for him, that is all he has.
Councilman Frey asked if the eight foot fence is only going to be on the property line between the properties. Mr. Porter said that is correct. Councilman Frey asked if it was going to be an eight foot fence along the alley. Mr. Porter said it will be an eight foot fence all the way around for the security of the open display when it is not open. Mr. Porter said it is his understanding it will be a completely enclosed display area around it, so that is why the eight foot fence. Mayor Petrie said if they want security all the way around, and they want an eight foot fence, aren’t we talking about a chain link fence at least on three of the sides, because otherwise you cannot see anything. Mr. Porter said that would probably be the case, but in the backside adjacent to Mr. Young, he wants something that looks a little better. Mr. Porter said it is his understanding Jeremy wants a wood fence, and the same for Mr. Young. Councilman Frey asked if it would have barbed wire on the top, since it is for security. Mr. Porter said not to his knowledge. Mayor Petrie asked if there were any other questions for Mr. Porter.
Dale Young, 932 S. Commercial, said he was talking to Dave Stout, the contractor on site and said they came up with a wooden fence they are both okay with. He said the house has always used the parking lot, per a verbal agreement with Dale Cooper, so they did not need a driveway. Mr. Young said there will probably be a driveway in the future and Mr. Stout agreed to drop the wooden fence down to the street like the code says from that point, and an eight foot chain link fence the rest of the three sides around. Mr. Young says he is okay with that, because they do need security, and Mr. Stout mentioned that it is part of Tractor Supply’s insurance policy, that every store they have has an eight foot fence. Mr. Young said that is all he knows about it and he is okay with it. Councilman Frey asked if the contractor mentioned barbed wire on the top of the fence. Mr. Young said he did not hear anything about barbed wire, just the chain link fence.
Mayor Petrie said it appears they have an agreement to agree. Mr. Young said it is a Gentleman’s Agreement and it works for him. Mayor Petrie asked for any comments from the public. There were no comments.
Mayor Petrie closed the Public Hearing at 7:19 p.m.

Decision of Public Hearing – Rezone Application

Councilman Henderson made a motion to approve the Rezone Application and adopt the findings made by staff. Councilman Sanuy seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Jenkins – Y; Henderson – Y; Frey – Y; Hodges – Y; Sanuy – Y. Motion Carried.
Decision of Public Hearing – Development Agreement

Councilman Sanuy made a motion to approve the Development Agreement, which calls for the Mayor’s signature. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Jenkins – Y; Henderson – Y; Frey – Y; Hodges – Y; Sanuy – Y. Motion Carried.
Elected Officials

Mayor

ADA Act Awareness Day Proclamation
Mayor Petrie proclaimed July 26, 2015 as ADA Act Awareness Day.
City Council

No Items
Announcements of the Good of the Order

No Items
Consent Agenda
A. Approval of Minutes – 
B. Approval of Permits – All bartender permits are subject to an approved background check 
Bartender – Tiffany Tietze
C. Items from the Public – All request are subject to conditions set by staff
D. Payment of Bills 
Councilman Henderson made a motion to accept the consent agenda as presented. Councilman Hodges seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Non Consent Agenda

Items from the Community
Barbara Huguenin, Request for wrought iron railing installation at 117/119 W Main St
Barbara Huguenin is requesting permission to install a wrought iron railing outside her business of 117/119 W Main. Council discussed the issue in length and had some concerns. 

Councilman Hodges made a motion to table this fencing idea until there is more information brought in on the style of the fence, any objections from the neighbors and the height of the fence. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Motion Carried with Councilman Sanuy opposing.

Unfinished Business

No Items
New Business
Department of Environmental Quality Ground Water Monitoring Project Agreement
Councilman Jenkins made a motion to approve the Ground Water Monitoring Project Agreement between the City of Emmett and Department of Environmental Quality and the Mayor to sign. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Sanuy – Y; Hodges – Y; Frey – Y; Henderson – Y; Jenkins – Y; Motion Carried.

Reports:

Library

Librarian Alyce Kelley presented her report

City Clerk

City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley presented her report.

City Planner
City Planner Brad Clark presented his report.

Police Chief
Police Chief Steve Nebeker presented his report.
Fire Chief

Fire Chief Curt Christensen presented his report.

Building Official
Building Official Brian Sullivan presented his report.
Systems Administrator

Systems Administrator Mike Knittel presented his report.

Superintendent of Public Works
Superintendent of Public Works Bruce Evans presented his report.
Keller Associates Pay App #13 – Sewer Master Plan ($7,500.00)
Councilman Henderson made a motion to pay Keller Associates Pay App #13 for Sewer Master Plan, in the amount of $7,500.00, with the Mayor to sign two documents and funding agency approval. Councilman Hodges seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Executive Session as per Idaho Code 74-206 (a & b) to consider hiring an individual agent and to consider the evaluation/dismissal of an individual agent.

Executive Session as per Idaho Code 74-206 (f) for litigation purposes.

Councilman Sanuy made a motion to enter Executive Session as per Idaho Code 74-206 (a & b ) Item number 7 & 8, Item 8 is Idaho Code 74-206 (f). Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Sanuy – Y; Hodges – Y: Frey – Y; Henderson – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.
Executive Session entered at 8:18 p.m.

Councilman Sanuy made a motion to exit Executive Session. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Mayor Petrie polled the Council: Welch – Y; Sanuy – Y; Hodges – Y: Frey – Y; Henderson – Y; Jenkins – Y. Motion Carried.
Executive Session exited at 8:38 p.m.

Decision of Executive Session
No decision was made.
Councilman Hodges made a motion to adjourn. Councilman Henderson seconded the motion. Motion Carried.
Meeting adjourned at 8:39 p.m.
______________________________   
                   ________________________________         
Mayor Gordon Petrie


      
       City Clerk Chrystal Whiteley
